Tooele City Council and
Tooele City Redevelopment Agency of Tooele City, Utah
Work Session Meeting Minutes

Date:  
Wednesday, August 17, 2016
Time:  
5:00 p.m.

Place:  
Tooele City Hall, Large Conference Room

90 North Main St., Tooele, Utah
City Council Members Present:

Chairman Brad Pratt
Scott Wardle

Dave McCall
Debbie Winn

Steve Pruden

City Employees Present:

Mayor Patrick Dunlavy

Glenn Caldwell, Finance Director
Jim Bolser, Director of Community Development and Public Works
Paul Hansen, City Engineer
Michelle Pitt, Recorder
Roger Baker, City Attorney
Randy Sant, Economic Development Director

Ron Kirby, Police Chief

Rachelle Custer, City Planner

Bucky Whitehouse, Fire Chief

Minutes prepared by Michelle Pitt

1.  Open Meeting
Chairman Pratt called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.
2. Roll Call
Brad Pratt, Present

Scott Wardle, Present
Dave McCall, Present
Debbie Winn, Present 
Steve Pruden, Present
3. Discussion:
· Resolution 2016-41 A Resolution of Tooele City Council Adopting the 2016 Pre-Disaster Mitigation Plan:  Tooele County, Utah
Presented by Bucky Whitehouse, Tooele County Emergency Management
Mr. Whitehouse stated that the request today was to adopt by resolution the Pre-Disaster Mitigation Plan for Tooele County.   Mr. Whitehouse handed the Council the portion of the plan that referenced just Tooele City.  It identified the five risks for Tooele City, and listed the number of residents at risk for certain types of disasters.  The mitigation plan identified risk factors in advance of an emergency occurring which would allow the County to put safeguards in place in advance, rather than dealing with it after the fact.  Mr. Whitehouse further explained that the plan has been two years in the making.  Mr. Whitehouse indicated that Mr. Bolser, Ms. Custer, and Councilman McCall had been involved in putting the plan together.  The plan includes assessment of residential and commercial development at risk, critical facilities at risk, infrastructure at risk, environmental and recreational features at risk, and agricultural features at risk.  The plan is meant to be a planning tool and to bring in mitigation funding via grants through FEMA.  The plan needs to be in place before the County can apply for FEMA funds.  

Councilwoman Winn asked if the County had to wait for a disaster before they could apply for FEMA aid, or if it could be applied for beforehand.  Mr. Whitehouse replied that it opened the door to allow the County to apply, before a disaster.  Mr. Whitehouse cited some examples:  to reduce the fuels by seeding green areas, and using goat herds to eat brush to ward off wildfires.  Help is not guaranteed from FEMA if a plan isn't in place.  Mr. Whitehouse indicated that this plan was a fluid plan.  If it is adopted in its current form, it can be changed over time.  
Councilman Wardle asked what type of grants Emergency Management would apply for.  Mr. Whitehouse answered that most of the grants applied for were for wildfires.  If the City knew of a critical part of town that needed to be mowed or reseeded, etc., they could apply for funding for that.  Mr. Whitehouse stated that the document had been approved by the State and FEMA.

Mayor Dunlavy said that there really wasn't anything new in this plan.  The City has been doing these prevention projects on its own.  Adopting this plan would allow the City to receive funding for those projects instead.  Mr. Baker asked which attachment should be included with the resolution tonight - the City portion, or the larger document.  Mr. Whitehouse answered that it didn't matter.  Mr. Baker suggested that the City portion be the document that is attached to the Resolution.  

Chairman Pratt stated that there were parts of the plan that the Council would like to review in further detail.  The Council had time to review the City portion, but would like time to review the entire plan.  Councilwoman Winn stated that she trusted Mr. Whitehouse and the committee, but she would feel more comfortable if the Council had until their next meeting to review it.  Mr. Whitehouse asked if they would like to receive a copy of the whole document, which is 240 pages.   Mr. Whitehouse said that the County Commission passed the plan at their meeting last night.  Emergency Management needs at least one municipality to pass the plan by the 31st of August.  Since the Commission passed it last night, they met that requirement.  Mr. Whitehouse stressed that the plan is flexible and can be reopened and changed, as long as the Resolution is in place.  Mr. Whitehouse said that he would like the Council to be comfortable with the plan.  The Mayor suggested the plan be adopted tonight.  If, after the Council reviewed the entire plan and felt it needed to be changed, it could be done later.   Councilman Pruden stated that he had no problem passing it tonight.  Councilman McCall said he hasn't been able to talk with Mr. Whitehouse even though he's on the committee.  He stated that he tried multiple times to get in touch with Mr. Whitehouse.  Councilman McCall went on to say that he trusted Mr. Whitehouse, but felt he wasn't included, and expressed frustration.  Councilman Wardle asked if the plan included any shared responsibility or help between municipalities?  Mr. Whitehouse stated that there were things that would overlap, but those things were included in the plan.  Councilwoman Winn asked what the procedures were if changes needed to be made.  Mr. Whitehouse stated that those changes would need to be done in an open public meeting.  Councilwoman Winn said that she was okay to vote on it tonight.  Mr. Bolser stated that he has been on committees similar to this before, and Mr. Whitehouse has done an excellent job.   It was decided that the matter would be presented tonight and voted on.  

· Resolution 2016-40 A Resolution of the Tooele City Council Declaring Surplus Certain Technology-Related Equipment, and Authorizing Its Disposal
Presented by Michelle Pitt

Ms. Pitt stated that the Information Systems Division, Police Department, and Library have identified a number of technology-related equipment items that the City is not able to use and no longer need.

City administration implemented a written policy for the disposal of surplus technology-related equipment, which states, in part, that the equipment be kept for at least three months to make sure that nothing needs to be retrieved from it, and then, if it can be salvaged, break it down for parts.

It has been determined that the items on this list have been kept for at least three months, and that they are not able to be salvaged, and not needed for parts.

Information Systems is asking that the equipment be declared surplus, and that they be allowed to take the equipment to a local recycling company for recycling and disposal.
Ms. Pitt explained that at the time the packets were prepared, the City had received equipment lists from City hall and the police department.  Since then the City received a list from the library, which has been attached to the Resolution. 

· Resolution 2016-42 A Resolution of the Tooele City Council Authorizing a Purchase Agreement with Spillman Technologies, Inc., for Law Enforcement Computer Software Licensing

Presented by Police Chief Ron Kirby

Chief Kirby stated that in 1998, Net RMS was the software system that was used.  That company was bought out by Motorola.  After the buy out, the police department had a hard time receiving good service.  In 2008 they changed the records management system to FATPOT and used grant funds for that program.  When that company got bought out by a bigger company, the police department started to have problems with good service, and sometimes problems with corrupt data, which was an obvious liability problem.  Chief Kirby explained that the sheriff's office is switching from FATPOT to Spillman.  The cost of the program is $200,000 which is average for a records management system.  With Council approval, the cost would be spread over 5 years at $40,000 per year.  The cost includes maintenance costs of $15,000.  The first year, the police department will use homeland security funds for part of the payment.  Chief Kirby stated that homeland security was unpredictable, and may not be available every year.  There are other grant funds that may be used to help cover the cost.  

Chief Kirby said that the sheriff's office will get the computer aided dispatch (CAD) version, which will integrate dispatch, the jail, and the sheriff's office.  It will also integrate any Spillman user.  This will allow the police department to get jail photos and prior arrest information.  He felt that the police department would be getting a better management system and officers would get better information.  Chairman Pratt asked what the learning curve would be.  Chief Kirby answered that from October to December would be an installation and implementation period.  During that time, officers will be trained.  Chief Kirby stated that another advantage for this system is that dispatch has a very large server.  The sheriff will be able to put the police department's Spillman on their server.  The police department will be able to get rid of the server that had FATPOT on it.   The police department used to use Uniform Crime Reporting to report local crimes to the FBI.  They have now gone to the National Incident Based Crime Report.  With Spillman, the reporting will be done automatically in the computer.  The sheriff is already using CAD, a Spillman product, and dispatch is already on a Spillman product.  

· Ordinance 2016-14 An Ordinance Amending the Zoning Map for Property Located at 251 East 1000 North from RR5 to General Commercial (GC)

Presented by Jim Bolser

Mr. Bolser explained that this item was introduced to the Council a couple of weeks ago, before it went to Planning Commission.  The project will be an assisted care facility consisting of 40 units, expandable to 80 units in the future.  Ms. Custer indicated that final plan had not yet been submitted.  

· Green Meadows Annexation Agreement
Mr. Baker stated that the City received a request in November from one of the owners of the Green Meadows project asking to extend the annexation agreement approval.  The agreement could be extended by the Council for an additional six months.  If the six months passed and the final plat was not submitted, then the final plat would be rescinded.  The owners came to the Council in December, and the Council agreed to give them six additional months, from February 4th to August 4th.  That approval didn't mean anything without extending the annexation agreement.  The Council agreed last December to extend the annexation agreement as well.  The owners didn't get their final plat approved.  The amendment to that annexation agreement says that if the applicant’s fail to submit the final plat, that the annexation approval would be automatically rescinded, and become null and void.  The owners are 13 days past the August deadline.  Mr. Baker explained that as of today, the preliminary plan has expired.  With Mr. Arbshay passing, Tom Buzianis had to step up and do the work.  Mr. Buzianis submitted a request to extend the agreement on August 8th, after the expiration.  Mr. Buzianis's request says that he's been doing the best he can to find financing for public improvements.  Mr. Baker said that the Council didn't have the discretion to grant an extension for the preliminary plat.  The owners would have to submit another plan for the project.  The plan might be identical to the one that was submitted previously, or they could submit a different preliminary plan, but they would need to start over and re-submit a preliminary plan and pay the new fees.  

Mr. Baker further explained the Council's annexation of this property had expired.  There is a legal contradiction because if it is decided to revive the annexation agreement, the City's boundaries have still expired.  The Council cannot vote to approve an annexation, but it would allow the staff to go through procedures with governor’s office to annex.  The Council needs to decide to either bring new life to the annexation and extend their approval, or begin procedures to de-annex, disconnect the property, or begin the procedures to remove it from the City's boundaries.  City administration is asking for direction from the Council.  Councilman Pruden said that the Council should do whatever it took to keep the property in City boundaries.  He doesn't want the County to take this property.

Mr. Baker said that the Council was faced with the exact same question last December.  The Council can extend the annexation with an amendment to the agreement.  Councilman Wardle pointed out that the letter said the owners were struggling with financing.  He asked if the Council could approve it in a way that would not require them to come back every year for approval.   Mr. Baker said the Council could make it perpetual.  Mr. Bolser stated that one of the factors that the applicant’s have been working to overcome is whether or not this property has satisfied probate.  With Mathew Arbshay's passing, the City doesn't know the disposition of the probate, and it could affect their financing and timing.  Councilman Wardle said that back in December, probate had begun, but the City doesn't know if it's finished.  Councilman Pruden recommended that the Council annex the property and let the courts work out who owns the property.  Chairman Pratt stated that he would like the property annexed because it gave the City some control over what happened there.  Councilman Wardle pointed out that the property would either be sold to a developer or be developed by the current owners.  

Mr. Bolser said that if the same plan is submitted, they wouldn't have to pay the new fee in whole, but a reasonable calculation would have to be done to determine the cost of a verification review, which they would have to pay.  Ms. Custer added that a lady contacted her today saying that she wanted to purchase six acres of this property so that she could raise livestock.  The property is for sale.  It is currently zoned as R1-14, which prohibits livestock.

Mr. Baker said that he would need to prepare an amended agreement to reflect a perpetual annexation. He will bring this matter back before the Council. The annexation agreement would have to go through the City's approval process again.  
4. Close Meeting to Discuss Litigation, and Property Acquisition
Councilman Wardle moved to close the meeting.  Councilman Pruden seconded the motion.  The vote was as follows:  Councilwoman Winn “Aye,” Councilman McCall “Aye,” Councilman Wardle “Aye,” Councilman Pruden “Aye,” and Chairman Pratt “Aye.”  

Those in attendance during the closed session were:  Glenn Caldwell, Roger Baker, Jim Bolser, Mayor Patrick Dunlavy, Paul Hansen, Michelle Pitt, Chief Ron Kirby, Randy Sant, Councilwoman Winn, Councilman McCall, Councilman Wardle, Councilman Pruden, and Chairman Pratt.  
The meeting closed at 6:00 p.m.
No minutes were taken on these items.
5. Adjourn
Councilwoman Winn moved to adjourn the meeting.  Councilman Pruden seconded the motion.  The vote was as follows:  Councilwoman Winn “Aye,” Councilman McCall “Aye,” Councilman Wardle “Aye,” Councilman Pruden “Aye,” and Chairman Pratt “Aye.”  
The meeting adjourned at 6:55 p.m.
The content of the minutes is not intended, nor are they submitted, as a verbatim transcription of the meeting.  These minutes are a brief overview of what occurred at the meeting.
Approved this 7th day of September, 2016
___________________________________________________ 

Brad Pratt, Tooele City Council Chair
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